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the Dakota Electric Association for his devo-
tion to the people of Minnesota. 

During his 15-year tenure as City Adminis-
trator, Bob helped transform a sleepy bedroom 
community into a thriving suburb with thou-
sands of new jobs and thousands of new 
homes. Lakeville has benefited from his lead-
ership and we owe him our gratitude. 

Bob Erickson will be remembered for his un-
divided devotion to his community and his tire-
less work to ensure the citizens of Lakeville 
receive the best possible services from their 
city government. 

The city of Lakeville thanks you, Bob, and 
so do I. 
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PERMANENT EXTENSION OF 10- 
PERCENT INDIVIDUAL INCOME 
TAX RATE BRACKET 

SPEECH OF 

HON. RUSH D. HOLT 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 13, 2004 

Mr. HOLT. Mr. Speaker, I rise in strong sup-
port of making permanent the 10% tax bracket 
for low-income families. I am supporting the 
Tanner substitute because it, unlike the under-
lying bill, is paid for and does not drive our 
country deeper into debt. 

The Tanner substitute, like H.R. 4275, 
makes permanent the change in our lowest 
tax bracket from 15% to 10%, and exempts 
from taxation the first $7,000 for single tax-
payers and $14,000 for married couples. The 
Tanner substitute, however, requires that the 
funds needed to pay the tax cut do not come 
from Social Security and Medicare trust funds. 
Passing the Tanner substitute would help low- 
income families protect Social Security and 
Medicare while also helping eliminate the 
need to borrow from foreign banks to fund the 
federal government. 

Mr. Speaker, today the national debt is the 
largest in history. Americans now collectively 
owe more than $7 trillion. That is $24,304 for 
every man, woman, and child. We have bor-
rowed an additional $280 billion so far this 
year. The Majority would now like to borrow 
another $218 billion with the passage of this 
bill. 

Here we have another tax cut that is not 
being paid for, even as the Bush Administra-
tion and the leadership of this Congress spend 
more than the American government has ever 
spent on homeland security and on all the 
other expenses of running the government— 
especially the huge costs of the war in, and 
occupation of, Iraq. The resultant borrowing 
places the burden of repaying our debts on 
our children. 

I want the people of this country to realize 
that, right now, we owe collectively, in hard 
money, about $4 trillion to foreign countries. 
We owe Japan $607 billion; China (including 
Hong Kong) $205 billion; the U.K. $137 billion; 
Taiwan, $50 billion; Germany, $45 billion; 
OPEC countries, $43 billion; Switzerland, $41 
billion; Korea, $37 billion; Mexico, $32 billion; 
Luxembourg, $26 billion; Canada, $25 billion— 
the list goes on and on. 

More tax cuts without offsets will not only 
jeopardize critical public services now, but 
they will also hurt Americans well into the fu-
ture. Massive deficits now create large debt 

and will create high interest payments that will 
crowd out spending on public investments for 
future generations. Moreover, these deep defi-
cits threaten to increase interest rates in the 
future—making it harder for Americans to buy 
homes and afford higher education and mak-
ing it harder for businesses to raise capital. 

The President is pretending that we can 
have war without sacrifice. Eventually, some-
one has to pay. I believe Chairman Green-
span’s recent comments are appropriate: ‘‘Our 
fiscal prospects are, in my judgment, a signifi-
cant obstacle to long-term stability because 
the budget deficit is not readily subject to cor-
rection by market forces that stabilize other 
imbalances. The free lunch has still to be in-
vented.’’ 

Now, we, all of us Americans, have to pay 
interest on the debt. We are literally squan-
dering the wealth of this country by not paying 
for our tax cuts. The underlying bill is a good 
idea—keeping the lowest tax bracket at 10% 
helps all taxpayers equally. Unfortunately, by 
not paying for the tax cut, we are contributing 
to a far greater problem—the breathtaking fis-
cal irresponsibility that is going on here in this 
town. 
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A TRIBUTE TO ASIAN PACIFIC 
AMERICAN HERITAGE MONTH 

HON. TOM LANTOS 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 19, 2004 

Mr. LANTOS. Mr. Speaker, I rise in recogni-
tion of Asian Pacific American Heritage Month 
and to commend the millions of Asian Ameri-
cans who have contributed so much to make 
this a great nation. I am fortunate to have the 
great privilege to represent the ethnically di-
verse 12th Congressional District of California 
that has one of the largest populations of 
Asian Pacific Americans in the United States 
and the largest population of Filipinos outside 
of the Philippines. 

This month we celebrate the many Asian 
and Pacific Islander cultures that enrich our 
community. The Asian Pacific American com-
munity is quite diverse and includes some 
two-dozen distinct ethnic groups who came to 
this country from around the world. Their di-
verse cultures come together under a common 
umbrella and their presence in my community 
adds a wonderfully distinct flavor. I would be 
remiss to selfishly consider the impact on San 
Francisco and San Mateo alone, because the 
nation as a whole have benefited from the as-
similation of the Asian Pacific American popu-
lation. 

We know the architecture of I. M. Pei and 
Maya Lin, we see the reporting of Connie 
Chung and Ann Curry, we listen to the music 
of Yo Yo Ma, we watch the movies of Lucy Liu 
and Pat Morita, we cheer Kristi Yamaguchi 
and Greg Louganis at the Olympics. 

Our lives have been made easier with com-
panies like Yahoo! Inc. and Computer Associ-
ates, founded by Jerry Yang and Charles 
Wang, respectively. George Artani wanted to 
make a better stereo system and succeeded 
when he founded, now the most popular elec-
tronics producer, Kenwood. Military life has 
also proven conducive to many in the commu-
nity, and many have excelled. Major General 
Antonio Taguba exposed the Abu Ghraib pris-

on abuse scandal, and General Eric K. 
Shinseki became the Chief of Staff for the 
Army in 1999. 

The advanced strides can be measured in 
the heights reached by the public officials. In 
government we depend on the leaders like 
San Francisco Supervisor Fiona Ma, our dis-
tinguished colleagues in the Senate, DANIEL 
INOUYE and DANIEL AKAKA, U.S. Secretary of 
Transportation Norman Mineta, and here in 
the House of Representatives, my good 
friends from California, ROBERT MATSUI and 
MIKE HONDA. Sec. Mineta also represented 
California for 20 years before becoming the 
first Asian American to be appointed to a cabi-
net-level position when he was appointed Sec-
retary of Commerce by President Clinton. 

Our appreciation of their culture has come 
full circle. Today we celebrate, but in the not 
too distant past, racist and nativist sentiments 
met the newest immigrants with severe preju-
dice. Many who came faced strict quotas and 
unfair immigration laws, and suffered horrible 
prejudice and barbarous discrimination. 

Following the attack on Pearl Harbor, we in-
terned 114,000 persons of Japanese descent, 
whether or not they were citizens. In San 
Francisco, 7,800 Japanese Americans were 
rounded up, taken to the Tanforan Racetrack 
in San Bruno and housed in the stables. ‘‘Re-
location Camps’’ were built, but as President 
Roosevelt’s Secretary of the Interior Harold 
Ickes described them, they were nothing more 
than concentration camps. 

Although interned by their country, many 
Japanese heroes fought for the freedom that 
their government took from them. The 442nd 
Regimental Combat Team was a regiment 
made up of persons of Japanese descent from 
the continental U.S. and Hawaii. The unit be-
came the most decorated unit for its size in 
U.S. history. The Honorable DANIEL INOUYE 
earned the Medal of Honor fighting for the 
442nd. 

The Tydings-McDuffie Act of 1934 gave the 
Philippines its independence, but reclassified 
Filipinos as aliens rather than citizens, and re-
duced the amount of people who could legally 
immigrate to 50 per year. President Roosevelt 
used the Tydings-McDuffie Act to conscript the 
Filipino army into service against Japan. After 
fighting so courageously for our government, 
in 1946 Congress denied them the benefits 
that all other veterans received, especially dis-
abled veterans. Today I am trying to correct 
this injustice and have cosponsored H.R. 664 
to give Filipino Americans residing as a legal 
alien, or citizens of the U.S. the same health 
and pension benefits that all other veterans of 
World War II receive. 

Since 1977, the month of May has been set 
aside to celebrate Asian Pacific American Her-
itage Month. This is the time that we can 
renew our focus on the problems that face the 
Asian Pacific American community, problems 
like affordable housing, immigration concerns, 
and racial profiling, and we can celebrate the 
accomplishments of the community. 

I would like to thank my colleague Mr. MIKE 
HONDA for his leadership on the Congressional 
Asian Pacific American Caucus, and on H.R. 
56, supporting the goals of the Japanese 
American, German American and Italian 
American communities in recognizing of a Na-
tional Day of Remembrance, of which I am 
also a cosponsor. 

Their vibrant community and array of per-
spectives have been firmly woven into the fab-
ric of America. I am extremely proud to serve 
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so many Asian Pacific Americans as their 
Congressman. 
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TRIBUTE TO DR. HENRY N. TIS-
DALE, PRESIDENT OF CLAFLIN 
UNIVERSITY 

HON. JAMES E. CLYBURN 
OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 19, 2004 

Mr. CLYBURN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
pay tribute to Dr. Henry Nehemiah Tisdale, the 
8th President of Claflin University in Orange-
burg, South Carolina. A native South Caro-
linian, Dr. Tisdale’s commitment to higher edu-
cation has enabled scores of students to 
achieve their dreams of a college degree. This 
year marks his 10th year as President of this 
esteemed institution, and I believe a good time 
to highlight some of his outstanding contribu-
tions to South Carolina’s higher education 
community. 

Born in Kingstree, South Carolina, Dr. Tis-
dale received a Bachelor of Science degree in 
Mathematics from Claflin University in 1964. In 
1967, he was awarded a Master of Education 
degree from Temple University, and in 1975, 
received a Master of Arts in Mathematics from 
Dartmouth College. He later obtained a Doctor 
of Philosophy degree in Mathematics from 
Dartmouth College in 1978. 

Dr. Tisdale’s professional experiences in-
clude a twenty-four-year tenure as Senior 
Vice-President and Chief Academic Officer at 
Delaware State University, where he also 
served for a year as Assistant Academic Dean 
for Administration, Planning, and Information 
Management. 

His vision and zeal to position his alma 
mater Claflin University as a premier institution 
in the Southeast is nothing short of extraor-
dinary. Under his tutelage, the University has 
earned ‘‘Top Tier’’ and ‘‘Top Ten’’ ranking 
among comprehensive baccalaureate granting 
institutions in the South with U.S. News and 
World Report’s ‘‘America’s Best Colleges 
2003. ‘‘ He has increased enrollment by 60 
percent, achieved national accreditation for 
Business Administration and Teacher Edu-
cation, restored many of the campus buildings, 
and transformed the campus with the new Liv-
ing and Learning Center and Legacy Plaza. 

Dr. Tisdale has also been the recipient of 
numerous honors and awards including the 
National Association for Equal Opportunity in 
Higher Education (NAFEO) Distinguished 
Alumni Award, Who’s Who Among Black 
Americans, and the National Association for 
the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) 
Educator of the Year Award. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask you and my colleagues 
to join me in commemorating Dr. Tisdale’s ten 
years at Claflin University. He has blazed a 
trail in his community through education and 
service that continues to influence future gen-
erations and enhance the national reputation 
of South Carolina in the field of higher edu-
cation. Not only are Claflin’s students and fac-
ulty, friends and alumni fortunate to have a 
person of Dr. Tisdale’s caliber at the helm of 
their institution, but South Carolina is also a 
grateful beneficiary of Dr. Tisdale’s passion for 
public service, and I am personally proud to 
have him as a personal friend. 

INTRODUCTION OF THE TECH-
NOLOGY ADMINISTRATION AND 
NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF STAND-
ARDS AND TECHNOLOGY ACT OF 
2004 

HON. MARK UDALL 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, May 19, 2004 

Mr. UDALL of Colorado. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to introduce the Technology Administra-
tion and National Institute of Standards and 
Technology Act of 2004. 

The National Institute of Standards and 
Technology (NIST) is a lynchpin to commercial 
activities of the private sector and the health 
and safety of all Americans—from its small- 
scale measurement activities that support the 
development of nanotechnology energy to its 
investigation of the collapse of the World 
Trade Center. 

Lynchpins are noted for their reliability and 
criticality, and as such they are frequently 
overlooked until they break. That is the situa-
tion NIST finds itself in today. FY04 budget 
cuts are causing drastic cutbacks in NIST pro-
grams and causing NIST to lay off its employ-
ees. These reductions in NIST’s budget and in 
its workforce threaten future U.S. competitive-
ness and the health and safety of Americans. 

The bill I’m introducing today is an attempt 
to reverse this downward spiral. This bill would 
put NIST back on a positive growth track. It 
authorizes funding for NIST’s standards sup-
port activities based on the FY05 budget re-
quest, and also includes funding for NIST’s 
role in the implementation of the Help America 
Vote Act. The bill then provides a 5% increase 
for these support activities in FY06, FY07 and 
FY08. The bill also provides full funding for 
NIST to renovate its existing laboratory infra-
structure. Many of NIST’s labs are over fifty 
years old and are not suitable to house NIST’s 
high-quality research equipment. This is espe-
cially true at NIST’s Boulder, Colorado facility. 
This bill also provides full funding for the Ad-
vanced Technology Program (ATP) and the 
Manufacturing Extension Partnership (MEP) 
program. 

The Science Committee has repeatedly 
heard from industry about the importance of 
funding for NIST’s laboratory activities and for 
the ATP and the MEP programs. My bill is 
based on these recommendations. 

Less than three weeks ago, the Science 
Committee held a hearing on NIST. Panelists 
included representatives from a chemical in-
dustry company, an information technology as-
sociation, a biometric company, a 
nanotechnology company, and a fire safety 
association. They were all unanimous in their 
support for NIST and the need to increase its 
funding. 

As one witness succinctly stated when 
asked about what other countries were doing 
in the standards area and what it meant to 
U.S. competitiveness: ‘‘So the question be-
comes where do we want to place ourselves 
as a nation. Do we want to be the lead dog 
on the sled or do we want to be somewhere 
else in the line? And my perspective is that 
our nation’s interest is served better and our 
future is served better and our people are 
served better if we are the lead dog on the 
sled.’’ 

I urge my colleagues on the Science Com-
mittee and my colleagues in the House to sup-

port this legislation to help the U.S. remain the 
lead dog on the sled. 
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HONORING MARGARET PARKER 
FRETWELL 

HON. JON C. PORTER 
OF NEVADA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 19, 2004 

Mr. PORTER. Mr. Speaker, I stand today to 
honor Margaret Parker Fretwell. Mrs. Fretwell 
just recently celebrated her ninetieth birthday 
and it is my great pleasure to note that she is 
still working hard to better her community. 
Through her enjoyment of community service 
and a love for her family, Margaret Fretwell 
has made sure that her ninety years here on 
this earth have been spent in the service of 
others. 

As an active member in her family, church, 
and community, she has become a symbol of 
service and charity. Those around her have 
been able to rely on her hard work and giving 
nature to promote charitable programs and 
educational events that benefit everyone in 
her hometown of Anderson, Nevada. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my great privilege to stand 
here and honor Margaret Fretwell with my 
deepest thanks for her continued service and 
contributions to her local community. It is my 
hope that those that have been touched by 
her generosity will remember her example and 
use it in their own lives. 
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UNIVERSITY OF OREGON PHILAN-
THROPISTS ROBERT AND BEV-
ERLY LEWIS 

HON. PETER A. DeFAZIO 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 19, 2004 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Mr. Speaker, I am pleased to 
recognize two important philanthropists who in 
their generosity to the University of Oregon 
are making a difference. 

Robert and Beverly Lewis attended the Uni-
versity of Oregon in the 1940s. They deserve 
special recognition for their contributions to 
cognitive neuroscience. Robert and Beverly 
Lewis donated $10 million to the University of 
Oregon for its Brain, Biology and Machine Ini-
tiative and in doing so provided the philan-
thropic version of venture capital to grow this 
project into a world class center. I take a spe-
cial interest in the Brain, Biology, and Machine 
Initiative, a research effort that brings together 
the university’s top scientists in molecular biol-
ogy, cognitive neuroscience, genomics, optics, 
and computational science to study how ge-
netic factors affect brain development at the 
Robert and Beverly Lewis Center for 
Neuroimaging. It is a project that combines ro-
bust competitive federal grants, state support, 
private philanthropy, and congressional inter-
est funds. It is already yielding compelling re-
search and significant breakthroughs in our 
understanding of the mind and brain. 

Thank you Bob and Beverly Lewis for your 
commitment to the University of Oregon. You 
are truly transforming lives. 
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